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 Update 

F.O.P. Newsletter, Winter 2012, V. 26, No. 1 

 

From the President 
 

Greetings, I don't know whether to say Happy Winter or Happy Spring! Certainly for the snowmobilers' it has not been a happy 

winter due to lack of coverage. I did manage to get in some cross-country skiing, but the best winter activity was skating on Kilburn 

Pond. There was a brief window of opportunity when a number of folks enjoyed the magic of skating in such a beautiful place. 

Alas, that too is gone now. The other night when I stepped outside, it seemed like an evening in April, the beginnings of a Spring 

thaw. The following day, the smells and sounds added to that sensation. I know I should not be fooled, but we are getting to be 

half-way through the winter-that-wasn't.  

 

Despite the lack of snow, I, and many others have been enjoying the hiking along the trails, enjoying expansive views and no bugs. 

The little snow we have had, has added to some lovely winter scenes in the Park. Fortunately, so far, neither slippery nor slushy 

conditions have curtailed activity, though I do carry a set of simple cramp-ons and travel in wet-worthy footwear! I, along with 

others, have wondered how the winter conditions have affected the natural world. Is it a challenge, a blessing for the deer? Do the 

bears hibernate at all? How do they handle winter food supplies? I also wonder how the flora does in such conditions. Many home 

gardeners have expressed concern for the lack of protection for plants from the usual snow cover. How are woodland plants 

affected? I have also noticed a lot of pileated woodpecker activity. Is this related to the unusual winter or to the condition of the 

trees? I was told that the woodpeckers are not responsible for killing the trees but are drawn to the trees infested with insects they 

hear underneath the bark.  

 

Can we forecast what type of bug season we will have following such a winter? I would love to hear from folks via our website 

from anyone who has answers to these questions or other interesting "facts of nature". And there is the big question; is this the 

pattern for winters to come? We shall see.  

 

As far as the management status of the Park, Norma is still there and the buildings still in operation. There is a commercial timber 

cut planned for approximately 104 acres in the vicinity of the Visitor Center that could occur any day now. Perhaps it is happening 

as I write this contribution to the Update. Many more commercial timber cuts are planned in the years to come. If you would like to 

read the timber management plans for the Park, there are, [or should be], copies of the Pisgah State Park Management Plan 

available in the libraries of Chesterfield, Hinsdale, Winchester and Keene. Refer to the Forest Management Chapter. You should 

also be able to access the information on-line at the Division of Forests and Lands. The state has told FOP that it regards the 

property as a State Reservation, guided by RSAs for State Reservations created in the 1990s. Despite the name (Pisgah State Park), 

the State claims Pisgah is not really a state park but really a forest asset to manage for monetary gain to the State.  

 

The above information can be found in Chapter 1: Introduction, of the aforementioned Management Plan. This document is to be 

used in the future management of the Park. It provides interesting reading. Enjoy the Park now, no matter what the weather brings 

our way. It eventually may never be so recreation friendly again. Hope to see you on the trails!    

Kathy Thatcher 

 

 

 
 

Time to Renew Your FOP Membership for 2012 -Use Form on the Address Page 

Do It Now! 
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Friends of Pisgah Annual Meeting 

November 15, 2011 
 

The 2011 Friends of Pisgah Annual Meeting was held at the Chesterfield Town Hall hosted by the Chesterfield Historical Society 

on Tuesday, November 15th. FOP President Kathy Thatcher conducted the business meeting concluding in the election of the 

following Executive Council Members: 
President: Kathy Thatcher 

Secretary: Robert Smith 

Treasurer: John Hudachek 

Council Members:  

 John Herrick (Chesterfield) 

 Kim Nilsen (new – from Spofford) 

 James Nikiforakis (new – from Keene) 

 

Retiring Treasurer David Freitas and council member Bill Roberts were thanked for their long service to the Friends of Pisgah. 

 

Our evening program, “Chesterfield’s Pisgah” was presented by Laurel Powell and Chesterfield Historical Society President Neil 

Jenness. The very enjoyable program included slides and information about: 

 

 Fullum’s Mill Residence 

 Hardscrabble 

 Castle Residence 

 Chief Justice Harlan Fiske Stone’s birthplace 

 Cemeteries 

 Fullam Pond Camps 

 

Further information on various aspects of Pisgah is included below is included in Laurel’s short article on the winter scene in 

Pisgah. 

 

Pisgahôs Winter Beauty ï Now and Then! 
 

This unusual winter has not given us our usual snows for recreation in the Park but beautiful sights abound. The rise and fall of the 

temperatures have created interesting displays of ice. The water table has remained high with the rain and ice storms so the bodies 

of water in Pisgah are full. Walking along Broad Brook from Fullam Pond to the southern edge of the Park in Ashuelot, I have 

admired Jack Frost’s work. The thin spots of ice are decorated with amazing crystals, the babbling waters in the brook have frozen 

into icicles as they flow over debris, and the nearby rocks and ledges have an icy frosting from the spray.  

 

Even the thin layers of snow we have received are able to document the busy lives of the Park’s wildlife. Their tracks have been 

preserved by the icy storms leaving very clear details that aid in identification. Wildlife corridors are evident in those places where 

many creatures repeatedly use the same path. Piles of dissected pine cones circle the trunks of white pines as nesting squirrels dive 

into their winter stores of goodies. 

 

This is a great time to really see “the forest through the trees” without all the foliage and underbrush. Bushwhacking off those trails 

you know so well reveals new sites and perspectives that you may have missed before. 

 

I have been following Broad Brook to familiarize myself with its path from Lily and North Round Ponds off Mt. Pisgah through 

Pisgah before it feeds into the Ashuelot River. Historically, this brook has been dammed, redirected and harnessed to power many 

water wheels to run sawmills. In 1811, General Erastus Dickinson had an established business. Later, his brother, Ansel, joined him 

and together they hired men to carefully log the forests now within the boundaries of Pisgah with their teams of horses and oxen. 

Two sawmills cut huge logs into lumber for furniture, railroad ties, shingles and lathe. Hand dug canals kept the mill pond full in 

the drier summer months, mill & boarding houses kept the workers comfortable and a huge barn protected the work animals. A 

blacksmith was always nearby. By 1885, one of their mills was equipped with a steam turbine, employed 35 men and turned out 

1,000,000 board feet per year. 
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The Historical Society of Cheshire County with the many local historical societies in the area will collaborate in creating an exhibit 

and publication about water powered mills. Friends of Pisgah will contribute information about the Dickenson Mills. We have 

some wonderful photographs of the men, animals and buildings. Rodney and Dot Doolittle collected these into an album with their 

hand drawn maps of Pisgah’s developed areas. FOP will gratefully add more to this document. Please contact us if you have 

stories, artifacts, or photographs that could be used by FOP and in HSCC’s exhibit. Thank you! 

Laurel Powell 

603-336-7479 

lpowellbks@comcast.net 

 

Some Images from Pisgahôs Past 
 

 
 

Broad Brook Mill Workers 

 

 
 

Broad Brook Mill Site 

 
 

Winter Logging 

 

 
 

Broad Brook Logging Site 

 

On the Trail 

 
Pisgah Trail Maintenance ï November 12, 2011 

 

After meeting at our normal meeting spot, the Kilburn parking lot, we drove to the Horseshoe trailhead. Barri, David, Tom Duston, 

Kathy and Jon Thatcher plus Gizmo, Patti and John Hudachek, Matt Edson and John Herrick proceeded to the Lily Pond Trail to 

clear numerous known downed trees obstructing the trail.  

 

We arrived at Lily Pond by lunch time and John Herrick cut up a dead oak tree for a bench overlooking the water. After enjoying 

our lunch we headed south clearing trees to the North Ponds Trail where we observed the bridge was in need of repair. We returned 

to Horseshoe Trailhead continuing to cut trees and picking up branches arriving at our vehicles around 3:30. 

John Hudachek 
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Pisgah Trail Maintenance - December-10, 2011 

 

Matt Edson, Ed Fletcher, Gizmo, John Hudachek, Jon Knickerbocker, Gary Montgomery and Jim Nikiforakis joined Friends of 

Pisgah trails chief John Herrick and his John Deere tractor on a cool crisp December morning at the Kilburn trail head. Using the 

tractor, rakes and shovels, culverts were cleaned, water bars installed and ditches dug along the side of the road to Kilburn Pond 

and the trail on the west side of the Kilburn loop. This allows water to channel off the road and trail surface and not run down and 

erode the middle of the trail. The crew worked from 10am-3pm. 

John Hudachek 

Pisgah Trail Maintenance ï January 14, 2012 

 

After meeting at our normal meeting spot, the Kilburn parking lot, on a cool, partly sunny morning Kathy and Jon Thatcher, 

Gizmo, John Hudachek and John Herrick hiked the snow covered trail toward Kilburn Pond to remove large dead branches that 

had been reported to have fallen on the trail. However, when we arrived at that spot the trail had already been cleared. But being 

there with a chain saw, we cut down a tree bent in a half-moon shape over the trail and a large dead birch with high large branches 

that could potentially fall on hikers. 

 

We then drove around to the Horseshoe trailhead. We hiked the Wildlife Trail down to the large beaver pond and continued down 

the ski trail to its return with Old Chesterfield Road. We cleared numerous downed trees obstructing the trail and lopped many 

hemlocks bent into the trail. We continued to the South Woods Trail on the other side of the beaver pond and back to our parked 

vehicles clearing the trail as we hiked. 

John Hudachek 

 

Monthly Trail Maintenance 

 

In addition to the Mid-week Work Crew’s work described in the following article, the Friends of Pisgah supports trails with once-a-

month Saturday hike and trail maintenance projects several of which are described above. Come and join FOP on our monthly 

hikes or special hikes (see www.friendsofpisgah.org). Enjoy lots of fun outdoors in the Park. Most work/hike days last a maximum 

of 2 hours. On the trail we will do some cleanup work, check the state of the trail and relax at lunch, most times at some choice 

stopping spot. 

 

 The FOP Trails Committee manages these trail maintenance outings with a variable number of volunteers present each month. We 

meet on the second Saturday of the month at the Kilburn Trailhead on Route 63 in Hinsdale at 10:00 a.m. We hike or drive and 

hike to the work area and plan to be back to the trailhead by 2:00PM. In January 2012, we cleared trees and branches on the trail to 

Kilburn Pond and the Habitat Trail. You will often see photos of our work in Update, the FOP newsletter. See more photos at our 

web site. Bring lunch, water and tools or use our tools. We go out in most any weather (bug season included) but very poor 

conditions can force cancellation or postponement of the planned outing. For more information call John Herrick at (603) 256-

6301.  

 

The Trails Need Help!! 

 

On the following page are a couple of pictures of the current Mid-week Work crew which meets once a week from mid-April to 

mid-December. The Crew performs trail work on the network of trails within the Park and some roads which the Trails Bureau 

tends to ignore. The Crew currently is supported by Scott Blodgett and his backhoe and in the recent past was supported by Cliff 

Struthers. In the 1980s and early 1990s, John Summers kindly provided large equipment for road work though the actual forest 

trails are off limits to large equipment. 

 

In addition to roadway work, the Crew puts up trail markers, removes fallen trees, cleans drainage ditches, repairs trail bridges, 

installs water bars to control run-off, and picks up a considerable amount of trail trash. 

 

The first group picture was taken last September on the Pisgah Ridge Trail while the Crew was clearing that trail in anticipation of 

the 50k/23k cross country race sponsored by the Red Rover Clover Running Club. The weather was superb and in the background 

of the photo you can see Mount Monadnock. The Crew is identified in the caption under the photo. You will notice the presence of 

our 2 trail dogs, Scenia and Huey. The Crew consists of Park Manager Norma Reppucci, Gil Cameron, Gerry Goslant and Bob 

Miller. 

 

http://www.friendsofpisgah.org/content/pisgah-trail-maintenance-2011-12-10
http://www.friendsof/
tel:%28603%29%20256-6301
tel:%28603%29%20256-6301


pg. 5                                                                                           FOP Newsletter Winter 2012 

The second picture shows the Crew (less the Trail Dogs) at the retirement luncheon (from the Mid-week Trail Crew) of Gil 

Cameron. The party was held at the Longhorn Restaurant in Keene in late December. Gil has turned 87 young years of age and has 

decided to turn-in his brush cutters. At the luncheon, he received a certificate of appreciation and a walking stick from the State and 

a gift certificate from the Friends of Pisgah. In addition to his mid-week work, at other times, Gil also has hiked the Park noting 

areas that required our attention. His companionship and contribution will be sorely missed. 

 

The Mid-week Crew will begin again in April when Norma puts out the call. We meet at the Visitor Center at 9:00 a.m. on 

Wednesday mornings and work until approximately 3:00 p.m., weather permitting. All tools are provided. If you care for the Park 

and have time available we would appreciate your help. Our Park Needs You!! 

Bob Miller 

  

Midweek Work Crew 

 
 

 
Gil Cameron, Norma Reppucci, Bob Miller, Gerry Goslant on 

Pisgah Ridge Trail with Mt Monadnock in Background 

 

 

 

 

 
Gil Cameron, Norma Reppucci, Bob Miller, Gerry Goslant at 

Retirement Luncheon for Gil. Note Gil Holding Certificate of 

Appreciation from State 

Late Fall & Early Winter Trail Season
 

 
 

Saturday Work Day Crew at Lily Pond for Lunch 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Saturday Work Day Crew at Lily Pond After Lunch 
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Images from the Annual Meeting 

 

 
Alan Boucher, John Hudachek, John Summers 

Enjoying the Refreshments 

 

 
Nancy Miller and Other Attendees Listening to the 

Presentation by Laurel Powell and Neil Jenness 

 

 
 

John Knickerbocker and Audrey Ericson 

Enjoying The Cider

 
Gordon Schofield, Gary Montgomery, Matt Edson, 

Jim Nikiforakis in Heavy Conversation 

 

 
Mary and Steve Johnson at the Annual Meeting 

 

 
 

FOP President Kathy Thatcher, Treasurer John Hudachek 

New Council Member Kim Nielsen 

 

Website Improved to Serve You Better 
 

Friends of Pisgah has been operating our website FriendsOfPisgah.org for several years now. It has been enhanced with a Contact 

Us link on the bottom right of the home page under the Navigation heading. If clicked, a form pops up where users can email the 

Friends of Pisgah Council. Website comments or issues in Pisgah Park (for example a downed tree on the north end of South 

Woods Trail) can be easily emailed to us. Please use the feature to contact us. 

John Hudachek 

wlmailhtml:%7bD0D987FF-5D48-4F48-9672-80FC3A7C7197%7dmid:/00000030/FriendsOfPisgah.org
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Getting Around On Foot, Snowshoe or Cross Country Skis in Pisgah ï Part X 
 

Modified Through-Ski (N to S) in the Park 
 

We have mentioned many loop trips through the Park but only one through-ski. For someone (or group) that wishes to make a 
different but still easy traverse of Pisgah, a cross country ski trip from the Horseshoe Rd trailhead to the Rte 119 might hit the spot. 
Speaking of spot, the skier will need to spot a car or cars at the finish before proceeding to Horseshoe to depart through the Park. 
The trails to be followed are mostly the old roads in the Park. 
 

The trip is mostly downhill.  The total driving distance from the Visitor Center around to the Horseshoe Rd trail head is about 18 
miles via Hinsdale and Rte 63. The skiing is relatively straightforward. Snowmobiles usually leave a packed surface on the roads 
so, unless there is a very deep recent snow, the skiing is easy and may be too fast for some on the steeper downhill road stretches 
especially descending from the vicinity of Pisgah Reservoir. 
 
To begin, head down the Horseshoe Rd from the trailhead, through a gate, to the bottom of the hill where the road forks. Taking the 
left fork brings you in ¼ mile or less up to the Old Chesterfield Rd where you cross and continue on the Reservoir Rd (shown as a 
trail on your copy of the Winter Map but never listed in the collection of trails mentioned on the back side of the state park map). 
The road/trail is generally level and continues for about 1 ½ miles to the Davis Hill Trail on your right. From there you continue 
south then east on the Reservoir Trail; you soon (½  mile?) pass, on the left, the trail to North Round Pond. Very shortly after that 
trail junction and a junction on your left with the North Ponds Trail, the trail turns right (south). 
 
Proceeding about another 1½ mile and passing the Parker Hill Trail on your left, you reach the northern tip of Pisgah Reservoir and 
the Junction with the Pisgah Mt Trail on your right. Proceeding south again on the Reservoir Trail, often in view of Pisgah 
Reservoir, you reach the junction with the Hinsdale Trail (old road) on your left. At this point, the Reservoir Trail becomes 
Reservoir Rd and begins a steep and curvy descent to a parking lot at the base of the hill. This lot is not open in the winter as the 
Reservoir Rd is closed at Rte 119 just where Broad Brook goes under the highway. 
 
If the Reservoir is safely frozen over, you might wish to ski south on it to the area of the dam. Be mindful of snow mobiles which 
frequently operate on the Reservoir and often reach very high speeds while racing down it. It is a short ski east (left) from the dam 
area out to the Reservoir Trail again. 
 
To get from the upper parking lot on Reservoir Rd to Rte 119, follow the road south till you come to a trail winding off to the right. 
Take the trail and proceed south about another ½ mile to the main parking lot on Rte 119 just opposite the paper mill. Alternately 
one may ski all the way down the road to its junction with the highway as mentioned above. A short walk west on Rte 119 will take 
you to the parking lot. Total distance traveled from the Horseshoe Rd parking lot will be about 7 miles. 

 

N.H. Topographic Maps 
 

Just a reminder that the N.H. Fish and Game Department now has topographic maps of the entire state, available for free at 

http://www.wildnh.com/maps. The topo maps, in PDF format and sized to print on an 8.5"x11" sheet of paper, include the latest 

available geographic information for the state at a scale of 1:31,680 (1 inch per half-mile). The maps include roads, municipal 

boundaries, water bodies, conservation properties, state and national forests and parks and more. Print one for your Pisgah trip. 

 

Each PDF map is less than 500 KB in size for fast downloading, and may be opened with Adobe Reader version 8 or newer. Each 

topo map represents a quarter of a U.S. Geological Survey "quad" map; 851 of these "quarter-quads" cover the 259 towns and 

unincorporated places of New Hampshire, and each is available as a topo (showing land contours) or with a photographic 

background. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Update is published occasionally during the year by Friends of Pisgah, Inc. 

Editor: Matt Donachie (PO Box 11, Winchester, NH 03470) (603/239-6590) (e-mail: mattd1932@myfairpoint.net) 

Production and Mailing: Martha and Matt Donachie   President: Kathy Thatcher (603/363-4482) 

Copyright 2012 Friends of Pisgah, Inc.  No reproduction without written permission. 

http://www.wildnh.com/maps
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Friends of Pisgah, Inc. 

PO Box 134 

Chesterfield, NH 03443-0134 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

First Class Mail 

 

 

Please use the form below and send to the address shown if you wish to join FOP, renew membership or give one as a gift. 

The Friends of Pisgah maintain a nominal dues structure with the intent being to encourage as many individuals and families as 

possible to join. Over half of the student/single/family dues provides for printing and mailing the Update and the Annual Picnic 

notice, as well as for the fine food at the picnic. Dues are as follows:  student - $10, single - $15, family - $20, group (club) - $30.  

Cut here ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

  

Date: __________ 

 

Name(s): _______________________________ 

Address:  _______________________________ 

_______________________________________ 

_______________________________________ 

Phone: _________________________________ (Home) 

Phone: _________________________________ (Work) 

E-mail: _________________________________ 

 

Questions? Call Kathy Thatcher (603-363-4482) 

or John Hudachek (603-363-8897) 

 

Send form and check to: 

Friends of Pisgah, Inc. 

PO Box 134 

Chesterfield, NH   03443-0134

Category 

(Check applicable boxes) 

 New 

 Renewal 

 Gift 

 Student ($10.00) 

 Single ($15.00) 

 Family ($20.00/address) 

 Group ($30.00) 

 Donation $ _________ 

 

Name/Address of gift giver 

__ __________ ___________ 

________________________ 

________________________ 

 

Willing to Assist On Committee 

for: 

 Annual Picnic 

 Educational Programs 

 History/Archaeology 

 Membership 

 Newsletter Articles 

 Planning & Strategy 

 Fund Raising 

 Public Relations/Park  Info 

 Rails to Trails Advisory  

 Trails/Maintenance 

 Wantastiquet-Monadnock 

Greenway 

 Other _____

 


